OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

December 7, 2017

TIME:

10:05 A.M. - 12:35 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:05 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair
J. Michael Bennett 
Kaija Dallessandro
Yvonne Fisher
Clayton Hashimoto

Craig Huff
Erich March
John “Ron” Pearcey
Colleen Perret
Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Nicholas Farano
STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director
Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide 
Dreama Anderson – Investigator 
STAFF ABSENT:

Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General
VISITORS: 

John Spalding – Catholic Cemeteries Archdiocese of Washington, D.C.
HOUSEKEEPING:

MINUTES:

The Minutes from the October 26, 2017 meeting were discussed and revised, and changes, additions, etc. were made and approved.
The Office of Cemetery Oversight’s (OCO) legal counsel will research laws regarding humans and pets being buried together. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

There are no additions to the agenda.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Approval has been granted to fill the Financial Compliance position.  
Director Rappazzo received a call regarding the grant information but there still has not been a decision made.  

The updated version of OCO’s website has been approved.  It should be changed in the near future.  

There has not been any information regarding the Licensing Search function (to go onto the website to find information regarding current licensees). 

There was a brief update (discussion) by Chair Porter regarding Forest Hills Cemetery.

Director Rappazzo has reached out to the Department of Vital Records to have someone attend and speak at an Advisory Council meeting.  Once a date has been set for the speaker to attend, the Advisory Council members will be able to e-mail their concerns to the director.  

There was a brief discussion on what takes place during a ground penetration of burial sites.

There was a brief discussion regarding an article that was given to council members and OCO staff, “The Dead Can Unlock IPhones”.  

The OCO schedule was approved for the 2018 calendar year, with the addition of two snow days.  The tentative snow dates for Advisory Council meetings are May 24, 2018 and July 26, 2018.  
Director Rappazzo made two recommendations for Secretary Citations. The first recommendation was for Jean Axline and the Axline family for their years of care of the Burkittsville Cemetery.  The second was for Barbara Shealer for her organizing and participation in the restoration of the James-Kimmel Family Cemetery.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
There have been a lot of complaints regarding sales contracts, whether a plot is a single or double depth.  It should be noted on the contract; however, on older contracts, unless it was written in, it was not always included.  There has been some controversy over older contracts versus new contracts and the information that is included on them.   
A suggestion was made to send notices to sales counselors by e-mail, for example, decisions made at Advisory Council meetings to inform sales counselors of decisions that have been made by the Director (regarding regulatory updates).  

There was a complaint that a consumer bought 7 or 8 plots 10 years ago and has just been made aware that these plots could have been used for double depth burials in lieu of single depth burials.  It was discussed that most cemeteries try to compromise and work something out with the consumer to resolve issues surrounding single vs double depth burials.  
Information about single or double depth plots could be informative in the Frequently Asked Questions and also in the revised joint consumer brochure.  

Director Rappazzo informed the Advisory Council members that at the present time, Ms. Anderson spends all or most of her time dealing with complaints.  After the first of the year, Ms. Anderson will also be conducting inspections.  
JAMES - KIMMEL FAMILY CEMETERY – RESTORATION, Presented by Ronald Pearcey

Mr. Pearcey presented a slide show of the restoration of the James-Kimmel Family Cemetery.  The cemetery is located in Frederick, Maryland. 
Eileen McGuckian may be able to help with organizing groups to help clean up abandoned cemeteries.  

LEGISLATIVE:
The 2018 Legislative Session will begin in January.  At this time, the Office is not submitting anything for consideration. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

The prisoner project has not been funded.
In late January or early February, the plan is to work on identifying abandoned cemeteries.  The Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites and the Division of Corrections will be invited to assist with developing a long term plan.  

ACTION ITEM LIST:

Ms. Rappazzo added to the Action Item list to schedule a guest speaker to discuss the electronic death certificate filing process, with a speaker, expected during the January or February meeting.
The Financial Compliance position is expected to be filled early next year (2018).

NEW BUSINESS:

None.
COUNCIL CONCERNS:

A topic of interest is religious cemeteries.  
The scattering of ashes on private or public property.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

None.
ADJOURNMENT:

The motion to adjourn was seconded and accepted.  The next meeting is scheduled for              January 25, 2018.
